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PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT SERVICES STAFF REPORT

For Planning Commission Meeting of April 20, 2010

SUBJECT:
Glacier Hills Skilled Nursing Care Facility Addition Revised Planned Project Site Plan, 1200 Earhart Road, File No. SP09-034

	PROPOSED CITY PLANNING COMMISSION MOTION

	     
The Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the Glacier Hills Skilled Nursing Care Facility Addition Revised Planned Project Site Plan and Development Agreement.


STAFF RECOMMENDATION

Staff recommends that the petition be approved because the contemplated development would comply with all applicable state, local and federal law, ordinances, standards and regulations; the development would limit the disturbance of natural features to the minimum necessary to allow a reasonable use of the land; the development would not cause a public or private nuisance and would not have a detrimental effect on the public health, safety or welfare; and the design elements which were identified as justification for the planned project approval were not reduced or eliminated.   

DESCRIPTION OF PETITION

This petition was postponed on March 16, 2010 to allow additional time to review revised plans, clarify conflicting site data and comparison chart information, address unresolved issues regarding bicycle parking, receive preliminary approval from the Washtenaw County Water Resources Commissioner’s office, and investigate plans for extension of the public sidewalk along Earhart Road.  The Commission also asked that some specific questions be answered.  

Site Data – some information provided on the plans was previously unclear or conflicting.  All data has been clarified and confirmed.  Regarding bicycle parking, the number of existing spaces has been confirmed but does not provide enough spaces to satisfy current code requirements.  Additional bicycle parking spaces are now proposed, with nine deferred.  The correct existing and proposed conditions are as follows:

	
	Existing
	Proposed
	Required

	Min. Lot Area Per Dwelling Unit
	232 dwelling units

161 nursing beds

[1,370,833 sq ft – (161 x 400 sq ft = 64,400 sq ft)]/232 = 5,631 sq ft
	227 dwelling units

161 nursing beds

36 assisted living units

[1,370,833 sq ft – (197 x 400 sq ft = 78,800 sq ft)]/227 = 5,692 sq ft
	400 sq ft per nursing bed, 2,900 sq ft per dwelling unit

	Vehicular Parking
	281 surface

25 covered

30 barrier free

3 bus

52 garage

69 underground

Total 460 spaces
	338 surface

21 covered

34 barrier free

3 bus

52 garage

69 underground

Total 517
	374 MIN

	Bicycle Parking
	26 Class A

7 Class C
	26 Class A

4 Class B

23 Class C (9 deferred)
	23 Class A

4 Class B

23 Class C


Outstanding Items – Preliminary approval from the Water Resources Commissioner’s office has been received.  All outstanding issues from Land Development have been addressed; the gravel area behind (east of) the existing dumpster has been removed to maintain the required right-of-way buffer.  All outstanding issues from Systems Planning have been addressed, except for one item.  The date of construction for the two northern drive approaches has been established, allowing those approaches to remain as existing, and more information regarding the existing and proposed water main easements has been shown on the plans.  The one remaining item is clarification of the specific type of service lead proposed between the new building and the Manor Building, domestic or fire service, or both.  The remaining question regarding water service lead can be addressed prior to City Council approval.  

Non-Motorized Transportation Plan Recommendations – The Non-Motorized Transportation Plan recommends a sidewalk be extended along the site’s Earhart Road frontage as a near-term opportunity improvement.  A five-foot wide sidewalk, with an easement allowing public use, already exists along the southern two-thirds of the property.  Then this sidewalk moves farther onto the property and becomes an internal walkway looping around the north detention pond and continuing across the eastern part of the site.  The petitioners propose as part of the skilled nursing care facility addition to extend the public portion of the sidewalk northward to a point just short of the north property line.  Staff determined that approximately 100 yards north of the north driveway is reasonably as far as possible given that the Earhart Road bridge over US-23 does not currently have a sidewalk.  Staff recommended this stopping point because it is where any future construction work on the bridge would most likely tie in with existing improvements.

The proposed sidewalk extension will be located in the typical public sidewalk placement, six inches inside of the right-of-way line.  The general location of the proposed sidewalk is shown on the proposed site plan.  Minor alignment adjustments to reduce impacts to existing street trees and address ADA longitudinal and cross slope requirements may be made during the engineering drawing review and approval process following site plan approval.  

Planning Commission Questions

How many people typically work at Glacier Hills?   Glacier Hills employs approximately 460 people.  Between 170 and 190 people work the peak weekday shift, which starts at 7:00-9:00 am and ends at 3:00-5:00pm.  About 120 people work the peak weekend shift.  Glacier Hills does not have any data regarding how many employees use personal vehicles, public transportation or alternative transportation.  

To which creek or river do the detention ponds drain?  The detention ponds drain to Fleming Creek.  The north pond is being improved to meet current Water Resources Commissioner rules for storm water management.  
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